Garsington Parish Council
The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 1st October 2007 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Godfrey Eden, presided; present were Cllrs David Baker, Paul Bolam, Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick, Judith Westgate and Chris Wright with G Russell in attendance. Also present was District Councillor Elizabeth Gillespie but no residents.

1.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from County Cllr David Turner who was unwell.

2
New Member of the Parish Council
The co-option of Mike Patrick to fill one of the two vacancies on the Parish Council was confirmed. Cllr Patrick signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office which was witnessed and signed by the Clerk.

3
Declarations of Interest
Cllr John Hieatt declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Planning Application P07/W0989 The Top Yard, Oxford Equestrian Centre since the applicant is a friend.
4
Minutes of the Meeting held on 3rd September 2007
The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed as a true record. There was some debate about the accuracy of the minute recording the price of new football goal posts made of heavy duty steel as approximately £775 but Cllr Hieatt confirmed that this was the figure that he had been given.

5
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

a. The invitation to visit St Mary’s tower had been taken up by some councillors but the whole project was now delayed because thieves had stolen some of the building materials and the work could not be completed on time.

b. The Chairman explained to Cllr Mrs Eastwood that the ‘visibility problem’ referred to in Minute 4 (e) concerned safety in Southend on the bends outside The Manor.

6
County Councillor’s Report
County Cllr David Turner had sent his apologies due to illness. Through the Clerk he reported on two recently raised suggestions for improving road safety.

On the idea of a 20 mph speed limit he had been advised by Peter Ronald of County Highways that getting a 20 mph restriction needs traffic calming measures which will bring the speed down to 20 mph. This might mean more aggressive speed humps because the speed cushions in Wheatley and Oxford Roads would not qualify. Cllr Turner asks for the Parish Council’s comments on this bearing in mind the controversy already caused by this topic.

On the one-way system in Pettiwell, Peter Ronald is of the opinion that this might make the situation for pedestrians worse, as traffic would probably go faster. It was agreed that a site meeting would be necessary to discuss this proposal more thoroughly and the Clerk will write to Cllr Turner to request this.

In the near future Cllr Turner is hoping to arrange a date for a 5 (now 6) parishes meeting on a weight restrictions on the A329/B480.

7
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that the arrangements for the forthcoming visit to a recycling centre were confirmed. The Chairman said that the District Council’s stock replenishment of green recycling boxes is less efficient than it used to be and Cllr Mrs Gillespie said that she would follow up this complaint.

The Chairman also said that he was aware that many residents of Rookery House had been worried by stories that SOHA intends it to close. Cllr Mrs Gillespie said that she would find out if there is any truth in the rumour.

8
Finance
Barclays Current Account at 30th September £22,966.03.

Bank of Ireland at 14th September: £104,388.16 (interest earned £455.15)

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Playdale Playgrounds Ltd (new roundabout)




£6,944.25

Playsafety Ltd








     £84.60

Biffa Waste Services Ltd






   £118.04

Wheatley Park School donation





   £100.00

G Russell (Clerk’s salary)






   £315.90

G Russell (Admin)







   £108.16

Anne Eastwood (for presentation to Ann Tomline)



     £92.40

Barclays Bank has written to confirm the change of mandate.

9
Planning 

a. Applications 

Cllr Hieatt left the room while the following application was discussed

P07/W0989 The Top Yard, Oxford Equestrian Centre

Alterations and conversion of existing barns and stables to provide 4 no. dwellings and the provision of associated car parking facilities and private amenity space.

There were concerns about both the access to the site and also the development of housing within the green belt that does not include affordable housing. By a majority, however, it was agreed that the application should be approved as long as these concerns were addressed.

P07/W1025 127 Oxford Road

Demolition of existing dormer bungalow. Subsequent erection of 2no. 2 storey 4 bed dwellings with integral garage & 2no. additional parking spaces per dwelling.

By a majority it was agreed that this application represented an overdevelopment of the site which would be detrimental to the development of the area.

P07/W1141 98 Southend 

Lounge extension and pitched roof over porch

The proposed development was approved as appropriate.

b. Decisions and other planning matters

The Council noted the following planning decisions:

P07/W0721 15 Poplar Close; Convert integral garage to living space at front of property - Permission granted

P07/W0819 15 Southend; Demolition of existing side extensions and construction of new single side extension - Permission granted

P07/W0911/Conservation Area Consent); The Well House, 15 Southend; Demolition of single storey extensions to the NW side of the main house - Consent granted

P07/W0846/RET; 10 & 11 Hazel End; Removal of conditions 2 & 7 (materials submitted and approved before commencement) and condition 3 (landscaping scheme submitted and approved before commencement) of planning permission P04/W0723 for the erection of two dwellings (retrospective) - Permission granted

Cllr Patrick asked if the occupants of 106 Oxford Road need planning permission to erect a pitched roof where previously there had been a flat roof. Cllr Mrs Gillespie said that she would find out.

10
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk
a. The Council noted that Oxfordshire NHS Primary Care Trust is holding a meeting in Henley on 9th October but is unable to send a representative.

b. The Clerk told the Council that the recently received RoSPA playground safety report had described the Parish play area as “one of the best play areas in the county for play value and the views on a sunny day”. The new roundabout has been installed.

c. Trees near 31 Combewell; it may be necessary to conduct a Land Registry search for the owner but in the first instance the Clerk will write to Mr John Waters.

d Mrs Stayte of 9, The Hill has written to the Clerk asking who is responsible for maintaining the footpath from Oxford Rd to The Hill, which she said is Footpath 37. It is thought to be the County Council’s responsibility. Mrs Stayte had said that there is overgrowth of shrubs and trees belonging to 13, The Hill

11
Village Maintenance
Cllrs Bolam and Patrick reported manhole covers that need attention. Cllr Patrick gave the Clerk a map and his request for action will be forwarded to the Highways inspector.

Cllr Hieatt said that the work to remove graffiti has not yet been done. He is following this up.

Councillors were asked to make site visits to Phipps Well so that there could be a discussion about how best the area should be maintained in future.

12
Parsler’s Piece
Cllr Hieatt suggested that the existing gates can be altered to allow improved disabled access. The Clerk was asked to see if Nicholson Nurseries could also advise on this matter and to request that the District Council should specify exactly what it is that is required for the grant money to be released.
13
Road safety at The Plough junction 

The Clerk will again ask Highways to arrange for the hedge to be cut back.

14
Traffic Survey results
Discussion on the results was held over until the November meeting.

15
Oxford Green Belt – Campaign progress
Cllrs Eastwood and Wright said that they would definitely like to attend the District Council’s briefing meeting. Cllr Wright suggested that there should be a village meeting in early January. This would be after the Government’s response was known. The head of SODC planning and a representative of Oxford Green Belt Network should be invited.

16
Neighbourhood Policing
Cllr Hieatt confirmed that Kings Copse has been included in the journey rota of the Community Support Officer. Cllr Hieatt will attend the Neighbourhood Action Group planning meeting at Thame in November.

It was agreed that, if sufficient notice is given, there should be more publicity for the next Police ‘surgery’.

The meeting closed at 9.27 pm
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